SPRINGFIELD AIRPORT AUTHORITY
Tuesday, May 20, 2025
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

The regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the Springfield Airport Authority was called to order by Chair Vala at 5:00 p.m. on Tuesday, May 20, 2025, in the Conference Room at Abraham Lincoln Capital Airport’s main terminal building.

PRESENT:        Frank J. Vala

Elizabeth Delheimer, Commissioner 
Dianne Hardwick, Vice Chair



Mike Houston, Commissioner  (left meeting at 5:55 p.m.)
Susan R. Shea, Commissioner 
Mark Kinnaman, Treasurer 
R. Beverly Peters, Secretary



Joe Craven, Attorney



Mark Hanna, Executive Director 



Ken Boyle, Deputy Executive Director
ABSENT:
Teresa Haley, Commissioner

VISITORS:
Ashley Stefanik, Crawford, Murphy & Tilly, Inc



Jeff Olson, Hanson Professional Services



John Salz, EAA




Todd Marrihew, Hanson Professional Services




Cynthia Lamar

Chair Vala presented the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 15, 2025, and directed disposal of all Regular Meeting Recordings more than six months old. 
Treasurer Kinnaman reported unrestricted funds projected year-end balance of $7,830,222 and actual year-to-date balance of $6,975,899, restricted funds projected year-end balance of $11,625,491 and actual year-to-date balance of $10,505,458. 
Commissioner Delheimer gave the Budget and Finance report.
Executive Director Hanna presented to the Board the proposed FY 2026 Budget. Commissioner Delheimer made a motion to direct and authorize the Executive Director to place the proposed budget on file not later than June 13, 2025, seconded by Commissioner Houston and carried with a roll call vote of 5 ayes/0 nays.
Commissioner Delheimer reported that the Authority has received the Government Finance Officers Certificate of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting. This is the 22nd consecutive year that the Authority has received this award. Commissioner Delheimer and Chair Vala congratulated staff on this achievement.
Commissioner Delheimer reported on the City of Springfield Aviation Fuel Tax Settlement. Chair Vala asked to make a statement to be recorded in the minutes. Chair Vala stated, “I want to take a moment and remind this Board and everyone else about the efforts it took to get the Airport Authority to this point in time to resolve this matter.  It is estimated that $975,000 of sales tax revenue from aviation fuel was diverted from the Authority by previous Mayoral administrations with the City of Springfield. The Authority 's legal counsel first contacted the City on December 16, 2014, under the Houston Administration to resolve this issue.  This was met with disregard by him and his bookkeeper, Bill McCarty, Houston even went as far as sending at least two fabricated letters to the Department of Transportation with false claims of the City providing services to the SAA and requesting that IDOT approve their action; both requests were denied. Numerous communications were sent to the City over the   next several months attempting to resolve the matter to no avail.  On June 17, 2015, the Authority's legal counsel sent a letter to the FAA Director of Airport Compliance and Management Analysis to provide an opinion of whether the sales taxes were owed to the Authority.  I want to remind everyone that on July 21, 2015, former Mayor Houston was appointed to this Airport Authority Board by Mayor Langfelder, soon after his administration was contacted by the Authority 's legal counsel regarding the revenue diversion. Houston failed to comply with his fiduciary duties and failed to notify the SAA Board of this attempt by him to divert aviation fuel sales tax.  On September 22, 2015, the FAA responded to our legal counsel and confirmed that the diverted sales taxes were in fact owed to the Authority.  Six days later, on September 28, 2015, the Authority 's legal counsel sent a letter with the FAA's opinion to the new Mayor Langfelder, Corporation Counsel Jerkle and bookkeeper Bill McCarty requesting to meet and resolve the issue. However, without permission or authority from this Board or the Board Chair, Houston continued to meet with Langfelder about this issue, and no information of this covert activity was presented to the SAA. This request fell on deaf ears, so much that our Legal Counsel wrote to now SAA Board Member and Finance Committee Chair Houston on October 15, 2015, making him aware that there was still no response from the City. The Authority 's legal counsel sent letters requesting a meeting numerous times to the Langfelder Administration to resolve the issue, again falling on deaf ears.  Finally, on April 17, 2018, the Authority's legal counsel wrote the FAA informing them of the numerous attempts to contact the City and their failure to respond and sought a determination letter of compliance for the Authority as it was felt that the Authority was doing everything in its power to remain compliant with FAA rules and regulations and resolve the matter.  Over the next several years, communications were sent to the Langfelder Administration to try and meet to resolve the issue, but again they fell on deaf ears. In December 2021 before the Board made the decision to present a resolution to sue the City, Board Member Houston was contacted by the Illinois Times wanting to know how he would vote on this issue.  Houston’s response was “As a member of the airport authority, my fiduciary responsibility is to the airport, so YES, I would”.  Finally, on December 21, 2021, the Authority passed Resolution to commence litigation against the City to recover the diverted tax revenue. Four Board members voted in favor of this (Shea, Hardwick, Delheimer and myself), two voted against (Franke and Haley--Langfelder appointees) and one voted present (Houston).  I want to commend Commissioner Shea, the only Langfelder appointee for stepping up and doing the right thing for the Authority.  I want to remind everyone again at this same meeting, I removed Mike Houston as the Budget and Finance Chair since this issue started under his mayoral administration and he could have potentially been a part of this litigation.  Commissioner Houston continued to sit idle from 2014 until December 2021 knowing he had a conflict of interest, violating his fiduciary duty to the Authority and continuing to serve on this Board in what some may consider was an intentional act to run interference for himself and former Mayor Langfelder to ensure this issue never gets resolved in favor of the Authority.  It is shameful that certain Commissioners appointed by Langfelder could not fulfill their duty to put the Authority ahead of their appointing entity.  Up until the end of his mayoral term in 2023, Langfelder and his Administration failed the citizens of Springfield and the Springfield Aviation Community by not acknowledging that they owed the Authority the tax monies they diverted away from this airport. It was not until recently under the Mayor Buscher administration that this issue did not fall on deaf ears.  Mayor Buscher and her administration have worked efficiently and effectively to Right the Wrong and have brought forth the proposal in front of you this evening to remedy over 10 years of fiscal incompetence, disrespect and malfeasance from the Houston and Langfelder administrations, but still costing the Authority approximately $70,000 in legal charges”. Commissioner Delheimer made a motion to accept the City of Springfield’s Aviation Fuel Tax Settlement to contribute $905,000 towards the construction costs for road improvements to Camp Lincoln Road between Veterans Parkway and Pulliam Road and have the Board Chair sign the Acceptance Letter, seconded by Commissioner Shea and carried with a roll call vote of 5 ayes/0 nays.
Executive Director Hanna made a comment on recent military activity at the airport. 
Chair Vala gave the construction report.
Vice Chair Hardwick reported a 2.72% decrease in year-to-date passenger activity as compared to last year. 
Vice Chair Hardwick reported that fuel sales for the month of April were 89,459 gallons with revenue of $12,065. Airline and Retail Jet fuel sales were down slightly compared with the previous month but an increase in military jet fuel sales kept overall totals steady. Avgas sales are up slightly due to the aerial survey season ramping up for the summer.
Commissioner Shea introduced John Salz with the EEA to discuss the Ford Tri-Motor event taking place May 30 – June 1st.  Mr. Salz thanked the Board for their support with the Young Eagles rally.
Commissioner Houston left the meeting at this time.
Commissioner Shea reported on the SIU facility at Stellar as several people from SIU were here to take a tour and commented they were very impressed.

Attorney Craven gave an update that we received a favorable litigation report that Chatham is not entitled to a seat on the Board.

Attorney Craven reported on the Minimum Standards Policy. Commissioner Hardwick made a motion to approve the Minimum Standards Policy and authorize the Board Chair to sign, seconded by Commissioner Shea and carried with a roll call vote of 4 ayes/0 nays.
Executive Director Hanna reported that Friday, June 6th will be flySPI-Airport Day at the Lucky Horseshoes baseball game; and discussed the status of the federal tax credits on future solar projects as Congress considers the federal budget bill.
Executive Director Hanna reported on correspondence received from the Secretary of Transportation regarding U.S. Department of Transportation Funding for legally enforced agreements.

Chair Vala stated he stands by his report in that it was factual, accurate and has documentation regarding the City’s aviation fuel tax; Cynthia Lamar will be appointed by the Mayor as a Board member by the next meeting.
The Regular Meeting adjourned at 6:15 p.m.
_______________________________


             _____________________________
Chair Frank J. Vala





R. Beverly Peters, Secretary
